# 英 语 文 化 选 读

本书编写根据3条主线平行展开:首先,突出主题,围绕中西文化差异组成15个单元,每个单元包括与主题相关的习语以及说明性、记叙性文章各1篇,力争知识性与趣味性相结合;其次,从词到句,从段落到篇章,从主题、中心思想到阅读方法,系统介绍阅读技巧和方法,且阅读理论与实战演练相结合;此外,配套练习内容与单元主题相融合,题型与英语专业四、八级、国内研究生英语入学考试、托福、雅思、GRE题型接轨。编者匠心独到且认真,内容丰富且新颖,习题多样且精湛,是一本难得的英语文化助读教材。

- ★ Cultural Differences /文化总论
- ★ Education and Examinations / 教育观
- ★ Earning and Spending Money / 财富观
- ★ Time and Punctuality / 时间观
- ★ Attitude Toward Life and Death / 生死观
- ★ Love, Marriage and Family / 婚恋及家庭
- ★ Food and Table Manners / 食物与餐桌礼仪
- ★ Housing and Subprime Crisis / 住房及次贷
- ★ Health and Medicine / 医疗保健
- ★ Trade and Economy /经济贸易
- ★ Festivals and Holidays /假日节庆
- ★ Music and Movies /音乐影视
- ★ Equality and Independence / 平等与独立
- ★ Crime and Punishment / 罪与罚
- ★ Beliefs and Religions /宗教信仰



# 英语文化选读

刘育文 主 编

Selected Readings

On

**English Culture** 





# **Contents**

Uni	it 1 Cu	Itural D	)ifferences·····	1
	Part 1	Readii	ng Skills	1
	Se	ction A	Guessing Unknown Words from the Context I	2
eñ -	Se	ction B	Practice	3
	Part 2	Idiom	s, Proverbs and Sayings	4
			ng Passages····	
	Se	ction A	American Values and Assumptions	5
	Se	ction B	Is this Chinese Candor or a Cultural Handicap?	11
	Part 4	Readi	ng Comprehension Test·····	13
Un			n and Examinations	
			Guessing Unknown Words from the Context II	
	Se	ction B	Practice	20
	Part 2	Idiom	s, Proverbs and Sayings	21
	Part 3	Readi	ng Passages·····	22
	Se	ction A	TOEFL and IELTS	22
	Se	ction B	The Two Kinds (Excerpt)	27
	Part 4	Readi	ng Comprehension Test·····	30

Uni	t 10 T	rade an	d Economy·····	173
	Part 1	Readir	ng Skills	173
	Se	ection A	Pattern of Details II	173
	Se	ection B	Practice	174
	Part 2	Idioms	, Proverbs and Sayings	175
	Part 3	Readir	pg Passages	176
	Se	ection A	The Right Approach	176
	Se	ection B	Colors and Their Associations	181
	Part 4	Readir	ng Comprehension Test	183
Uni	 t 11 F	estivals	and Holidays······	191
	Part 1	Readir	ng Skills ·····	191
	Se	ection A	Pattern of Details III	191
	Se	ection B	Practice	193
	Part 2	Idioms	s, Proverbs and Sayings	194
			ng Passages	
	Se	ection A	Public Holidays in the United States	195
	Se	ection B	A Moving Story	200
	Part 4	Readir	ng Comprehension Test	203
Uni	t 12 N	lusic an	nd Movies ·····	211
	Part 1	Readir	ng Skills	211
	Se	ection A	Outlining	211
	Se	ection B	Practice	213
	Part 2	Idioms	s, Proverbs and Sayings	215
			ng Passages ····	
	Se	ection A	Hollywood and Los Angeles·····	216
	Se	ection B	How about China's Hollywood?	220
	Part 4	Readin	ng Comprehension Test	
Uni	t 13 E	quality	and Independence ······	
	Part 1	Readir	ng Skills	230
		ection A	Skimming	
		ection B	Practice Practice	
	Part 2		s, Proverbs and Sayings	

nit I Cultural Differences

# Section B Is This Chinese Candor or a Cultural Handicap?

#### By Vida Zhang Fargis

Directions: Read the following text and mark

Y (for Yes) if the statement agrees with the information given in the text;

N (for No) if the statement contradicts the information given in the text;

NG (for Not Given) if the information is not given in the text.

Pam, a good friend of mine recently came back to the Bay Area from Taiwan with her family. She told me that her daughter had a tough time in Taiwan.

"How come?" I asked.

"People are too direct. In Taiwan they tell her right in front of her face that she's fat and needs to lose weight," Pam said.

"Oh no. Don't say that..." I said, shaking head with desperation. Regrettably, I know just what she means.

"My family said this to her. My friends used this language too. People I didn't even know on the street told her she was fat. It's so terrible, rude and cruel to use such language to a nine year-old girl. Why do they do that? I hate it, hate it, hate it!" Pam said with anger and desperation.

I TOTALLY understand you Pam. I share your pain as a mother. I too struggle as someone who lives between two cultures.

In my own life I've experienced similar rudeness with my older five-year old daughter after we moved to Hong Kong from San Francisco.

#### Story one:

A few days in a row, my daughter came home saying the Chinese words for "big fat" (Da Pang Zi). I asked her where she learned these words.

"People on the playground said I am a Da Pang Zi," she told me.

#### Story two:

My babysitter told me that some people had said that my younger daughter is prettier than my older one on the playground right in front of my older daughter.

"Mom, do you think Siena (my younger daughter) is really prettier than me?" My older daughter asked me with a sad tone.

Needless to say, I am mad and angry with these oafs who choose their words so carelessly. Sometimes I do feel hopeless, trying to protect my children from this sort of Chinese bluntness in the vast world of Greater China.

"My mom said people do this out of good will. They hope you will look better. They mean nothing harmful," my friend Pam said.

As a matter of fact, these people have hurt Pam, me and our daughters with something they are not even aware of. They may not know any better, but they are abusive, nonetheless.

"It seems people there (Taiwan) have less tolerance of other people's differences. I feel like we have a different sense of what is right and what is wrong," Pam said.

I think that's absolutely true. My perceptions of what is acceptable have been fundamentally altered by my time outside of Greater China. With regards to my daughter's case it is simply ridiculous for anyone to use the word "fat". She's tall for her age and looks as if she's seven when she is in fact only five. She seems big, particularly compared to most of the Chinese kids who are relatively smaller physically. Needless to say she is gorgeous in her own way, just as my younger daughter is. Each has their own unique beautiful features and comparing on relative beauty is a waste of oxygen.

I am speaking for myself and for my friend Pam. We were hurt in a manner, which is nearly impossible to describe as a mother. Accordingly, I'd like to call for a cultural moratorium on adults using derogatory language when they speak to children. It's not only Chinese who do this of course. But we can collectively ask ourselves for a higher standard of mutual support and discretion.

I would like to see all the relevant media organs: TV, radio, magazines, newspapers, web ports, etc., in Greater China to ask for a higher standard from our civilization. The message should be:

#### "No one has the right to put a child down. Stop using such language!"

People like Pam and myself grew up within a culture where we hear people said things like this all the time, but somehow, we learned how to deal with it as adults. We're familiar with it and we can filter out such put-down. We have our own immunization system to protect us from idiotic words like this. But how can you expect a young child of five or nine to protect herself from it?

nersen nom it.	
(702	words)
Pam's daughter had a good time in Taiwan.	
2. From the passage we can infer that the writer has lived in different regions of Chi	na and
America.	
3. The babysitter said that the writer's younger daughter is prettier than her older da	ughter.
grand the state of	
4. Both Pam and the writer are Chinese descendents.	T
5. It is very impolite and even rude to tell an American that he or she is fat.	

# Part 4 Reading Comprehension Test

## Passage 1

Directions: Read the following passage. Choose the best answer to each question.

The English, as a race, have the reputation of being very different from all other nationalities, including their closest neighbours, the French, Belgians and Dutch. It is claimed that living on an island separated from the rest of Europe has much to do with it. Whatever the reasons, it may be fairly stated that the Englishman has developed many attitudes and habits which distinguish him from other nationalities.

Broadly speaking, the Englishman is a quiet, shy, reserved person who is fully relaxed only among people he knows well. In the presence of strangers or foreigners he often seems inhibited, even embarrassed. You have only to witness a commuter train any morning or evening to see the truth of this. Serious-looking businessmen and women sit reading their newspapers or dozing in a corner; no one speaks. In fact, to do so would seem most unusual.

It is a well-known fact that the English have an obsession with their weather and that, given half a chance, they will talk about it at length. Some people argue that it is because English weather defies forecast and hence is a source of interest and speculation to everyone. This may be so. Certainly Englishmen cannot have much faith in the meteorological experts—the weathermen—who, after promising fine, sunny weather for the following day, are often proved wrong when an anti-cyclone over the Atlantic brings rainy weather to all districts. The man in the street seems to be as accurate—or as inaccurate—as the weathermen in his predictions. This helps to explain the seemingly odd sight of an Englishman leaving home on a bright, sunny, summer morning with a raincoat slung over his arm and an umbrella in his hand. So variable is the weather that by lunchtime it could be pouring.

The overseas visitors may be excused for showing surprise at the number of references to weather that the English make to each other in the course of a single day. Very often conventional greetings are replaced by comments on the weather. "Nice day, isn't it?" "Beautiful!" may well be heard instead of "Good morning, how are you?" Although the foreigner may consider this exaggerated and comic, it is worthwhile pointing out that it could be used to his advantage. If he wants to start a conversation with an Englishman or woman but is at a loss to know where to begin, he could do well to mention the state of the weather. It is a safe subject which will provoke an answer from even the most reserved of Englishmen.

In many parts of the world it's quite normal to show openly extremes of enthusiasm, emotion, passion etc., often accompanied by appropriate gestures. The Englishman is somewhat different. Of course, an Englishman feels no less deeply than any other nationality,

but he tends to display his feelings far less. This is reflected in his use of language. For example an Englishman will flatly comment in the great beauty of a young girl "Um, she's all right". The overseas visitor must not be disappointed by this apparent lack of interest and involvement; he must realize that for English, words like "all right", "no bad", and "nice" are very often used as superlatives with the sense of "first-class", "excellent", "beautiful". This special use of language is known as understatement.

(554 words)

- 1. Which of the following would be the most probable reason for the unique character of the Englishman?
  - A. The geographic isolation

- B. The lack of enthusiasm
- C. The superiority of the language
- D. The uniqueness of the weather
- 2. According to the passage, among whom will the Englishman feel easy?
  - A. strangers

B. foreigners

C. nodding acquaintances

- D. close friends
- 3. Why do the English have such an interest in and speculation on the weather?
  - A. Because they live on an isolated island.
  - B. Because they are skeptical about the official weather reports.
  - C. Because they'd like to express their disappointment at the weather reports.
  - D. Because they would show their accuracy in forecasting the weather.
- 4. Which of the following words can best convey English's comments on others?
  - A. extremely emotional

B. openly moderate

C. most reserved

- D. most suspicious
- 5. What's the topic of the passage?
  - A. the characteristics of the English
  - C. English—the universal language
- B. the changeable weather in Britain
- D. the understated English



# Passage 2

Directions: Read the following passage. Choose the best answer to complete each statement.

Identities and roles refer to conceptions of the self. Am I an individual unit, autonomous, a free agent, ultimately responsible for myself? Or am I first and foremost a member of a group,

weighing choices and actions by how the group will perceive them and be affected by them? Those who see themselves as separate individuals likely come from societies anthropologists call individualist. Those for whom group allegiance is primary usually come from settings anthropologists call collectivist, or communitarian.

In collectivist settings, the following values tend to be privileged: cooperation, filial piety (respect for and deference toward elders), participation in shared progress, reputation of the group and interdependence.

In individualist settings, the following values tend to be privileged: competition, independence, individual achievement, personal growth and fulfillment and self-reliance.

When individualist and communitarian starting points influence those on either side of a conflict, escalation may result. Individualists may see no problem with "no holds barred" confrontation, while communitarian counterparts shrink from bringing dishonor or face-loss to their group by behaving in unseemly ways. Individualists may expect to make agreements with communitarians, and may feel betrayed when the latter indicate that they have to take their understandings back to a larger public or group before they can come to closure. In the end, one should remember that, as with other patterns described, most people are not purely individualist or communitarian. Rather, people tend to have individualist or communitarian starting points, depending on one's upbringing, experience, and the context of the situation.

			(249 words)						
6. The last sentence	in Paragraph 1 can be best	t paraphrased as							
A. group-centere	A. group-centered people usually come from what anthropologists call collectivist societies								
B. anthropologis	B. anthropologists think collectivists come from group allegiance								
C. anthropologis	C. anthropologists think group allegiance is important for collectivist settings								
D. a member's c	hoices and actions are prin	narily decided by a gro	up of people						
7. Collectivism-cen	tered people advocate all o	of the following values	except						
A. cooperation	B. respect for elder	'S							
C. independence	D. collective honor								
8. Whether one tene	8. Whether one tends to be an individualist or a collectivist depends on .								
A. his or her fan	nily background	B. his or her exper	rience						
C. his or her soc	ial background	D. all of the above							
9. The main purpos	e of this passage is to	•							
A. analyze the a	A. analyze the advantages of individualism and collectivism								
B. analyze the d	B. analyze the disadvantages of individualism and collectivism								
C. compare the	C. compare the similarities between individualism and collectivism								
D. contrast the d	lifferences between individ	ualism and collectivism	n <sub>a</sub>						
10. According to th	e passage the writer's attitu	ide toward collectivisn	n is						
A. positive	B. neutral	C. negative	D. biased						

## Passage 3

Directions: Fill in each blank with the most suitable word from the passage.

In fact, in order to understand the real Chinaman and the Chinese civilisation, a man must be deep, broad and simple, for the three characteristics of the Chinese character and the Chinese civilisation are: depth, broadness and simplicity.

The American people, I may be permitted to say here, find it difficult to understand the real Chinaman and the Chinese civilisation, because the American people, as a rule, are broad, simple, but not deep. The English cannot understand the real Chinaman and Chinese civilisation because the English, as a rule, are deep, simple, but not broad. The Germans again cannot understand the real Chinaman and the Chinese civilisation because the Germans. especially the educated Germans, as a rule, are deep, broad, but not simple. The French, —well the French are the people, it seems to me, who can understand and has understood the real Chinaman and the Chinese civilisation best. The French, it is true, have not the depth of nature of the Germans nor the broadness of mind of the Americans nor the simplicity of mind of the English, —but the French, the French people have to a preeminent degree a quality of mind such as all the people I have mentioned above as a rule, have not, —a quality of mind which, above all things, is necessary in order to understand the real Chinaman and the Chinese civilisation; a quality of mind viz: delicacy. For, in addition to the three characteristics of the real Chinaman and Chinese civilisation which I have already mentioned, I must here add one more, and that the chief characteristic, namely delicacy; delicacy to a preeminent degree such as you will find nowhere else except perhaps among the ancient Greeks and their civilisation.

It will be seen from what I have said above that the American people if they will study the Chinese civilisation, will get depth; the English, broadness; and the Germans, simplicity; and all of them, Americans, English and Germans by the study of the Chinese civilisation, of Chinese books and literature, will get a quality of mind which, I take the liberty of saying here that it seems to me, they all of them, as a rule, have not to a preeminent degree, namely, *delicacy*. The French people finally, by the study of the Chinese civilisation, will get all, —depth, broadness, simplicity and a still finer delicacy than the delicacy which they now have. Thus the study of the Chinese civilisation, of Chinese books and literature will, I believe, be of benefit to all the people of Europe and America.

	(428 words, by Ku Hung-ming, 1915)
According to the writer, it's o	fficult for westerners to understand Chinaman and Chinese
civilisation in that they don't have	the 11 of Chinese except French. Besides, the
Americans lack the 12.	of the Chinese while the English lack the 13,
and the German lack the 14	Among the four characteristics of the Chinaman, 15.
is regarded as the mo	st important one.

### Passage 4

Directions: Read the following passage. Choose the best answer to each question or to complete each statement.

The Oxford Dictionary defines culture shock as disorientation experienced when suddenly subjected to an unfamiliar culture or way of life. Culture shock can be characterised by periods of frustration, adjustment, and even depression. Nearly everyone, regardless of maturity, disposition, previous experience abroad, or knowledge of the country in which they will be living, experiences some degree of culture shock when initially moving to a new country. Rather like the grieving process, there are stages that we go through.

#### Step 1: The Honeymoon Stage

When you first arrive in a new culture, differences are intriguing and you may feel excited, stimulated and curious. Like any new experience, there's a feeling of euphoria when you first arrive and you're in awe of the differences you see and experience. You feel excited, stimulated, enriched. During this stage, you still feel close to everything familiar back home.

#### Step 2: The Distress Stage

A little later, differences create an impact. Everything you're experiencing no longer feels new; in fact, it's starting to get you down. You feel confused, isolated or inadequate and realise that your familiar support systems (e.g. family and friends) are not easily accessible.

#### Step 3: Re-integration Stage

During this stage, you start winging about your new home. You dislike the culture, the language, the food. You reject it as inferior. You may even develop some prejudices towards the new culture. You're angry, frustrated and even feel hostile to those around you. You wonder why you made the decision to change. You start to idealise life "back home" and compare your current culture to what is familiar. Don't worry. This is absolutely normal and a healthy reaction—it means you're adjusting. You are reconnecting with what you value about yourself and your own culture.

#### Step 4: Autonomy Stage

This is the first stage in acceptance. Sometimes called the *emergence* stage when you start to come out of the 'fog' and finally begin to feel like yourself again. You start to accept the differences and feel like you can begin to live with them. You feel more confident and better able to cope with any problems that may arise based on your growing experience. You no longer feel isolated and instead you're able to look at the world around you and appreciate where you are.

#### Step 5: Independence Stage

You are yourself again! You embrace the new culture and see everything in a new, yet realistic light. Things start to become enjoyable. You feel comfortable, confident, able to make decisions based on your own preferences and values. You no longer feel alone and isolated. You understand and appreciate both the differences and similarities of both your own and the new culture. You start to feel at home.

It is important to stress that culture shock is entirely normal, usually unavoidable and not a sign that you have made a mistake or that you won't manage. In fact there are very positive aspects of culture shock. The experience can be a significant learning experience, making you more aware of aspects of your own culture as well as the new culture you have entered. It will give you valuable skills that will serve you in many ways now and in the future.

(536 words, adapted from Orientated for Success by M. Barker, 1990) 16. According to the passage, during the culture shock period one may experience all of the following except \_\_\_\_\_\_. B. modification A. disappointment C. inferiority D. depression 17. The word "intriguing" in Line 9 most probably means B. disappointing C. saddening D. terrifying A. challenging 18. During the \_ stage, you begin to adjust yourself to the new culture. A. first B. second C. third D. fourth 19. Which of the following statements is true according to the passage? A. At the honeymoon stage, one usually feels uneasy. B. At the distress stage, one feels everything around is fresh and stimulating. C. At the reintegration stage, one likes the new culture and dislikes his own. D. At the autonomy stage, one has begun to adapt to the new life. 20. What is discussed in this passage? A. The definition of culture shock B. The five stages of culture shock D. All of the above C. The positive aspects of culture shock

# Unit 2

# **Education and Examinations**





# Part 1 Reading Skills

# Section A Guessing Unknown Words from the Context II

#### 4. Synonym and Antonym Clues

Synonyms are different words with almost identical or similar meanings. For example, the words "shut" and "close" are synonyms. Antonyms refer to words opposite in meaning, such as "ugly" and "beautiful", "evil" and "nice". Synonyms and antonyms are helpful to figure out unknown words from the context. Usually there are signal words helping us identify synonyms, such as "and", "or", "that is", sometimes even a comma. For antonyms, those signal words include "or" as well as "not". Here are some examples:

- 1) Jennifer's neighbors always try to avoid her because she is too <u>loquacious</u>, or talkative.
- 2) The little girl held <u>fast</u> her mother's sleeve. She <u>clutched</u> her so tightly that she couldn't leave home at once.
  - 3) Recently a new kind of <u>stationary</u> or not mobile telephone was put on the market.



In the first sentence the word "talkative" and "loquacious" have the same meaning. In the second sentence the word "clutch" means "hold" and "fast" refers to "tightly". In the third one, the word "stationary" is opposite to "mobile".

#### 5. Comparison and Contrast Clues

Comparison is the act of finding out the similarities between two or more persons or things. Comparison can easily be identified with the help of signal words such as *like*, *similarly*, *likewise* etc. For example:

- 1) Like his stubborn father, he is also very pigheaded."
- 2) Our offers were rejected. Likewise, all their attempts were spurned too.

In the first sentence, the word "like" indicates a comparison between the father and son. We can infer that the son is also stubborn just like his father. So "pigheaded" is close in meaning to "stubborn". In the second sentence, "likewise" is used to compare "rejected" to "spurned". Thus, the word "spurned" has the similar meaning to "rejected".

Contrast is just opposite to comparison in that it emphasizes the differences of two or more things or persons. A contrast is usually indicated by words such as *but*, *however*, *yet*, *on the other hand*, *while*, *although*, *instead of*, *rather than*, *contrary to*, *unlike* etc. For example:

- 1) Mary goes to the gym quite often. However, her roommate Erica only does exercises once in a blue moon.
- 2) He did not do his duty and he was not honest. We should <u>censure</u> him rather than praise him.

As we know, the word "however" is used to introduce contrasting ideas or words. So we can infer that "once in a blue moon" in the first sentence probably means "rarely", just opposite to "often". And "censure" in the second sentence is contrary to "praise", meaning "criticize".

### Section B Practice

Directions: Choose the best word that is closest in meaning to the underlined word or phrase according to the context.

1.	Online	message	boards	were	soon	full	of	people	both	applauding	and	condemning
	Skenazy's decision to let her son go it alone.											

A. tolerating

B. blaming

C. polishing

D. investigating

2. The successful businessman shows contrast personalities. He is sometimes gregarious, however, at other times he prefers isolation.

A. gorgeous

B. purified

C. independent

D. sociable

3. Their ideal was to combine individual liberty with material equality, a goal that has not yet been realized and that may be as chimerical as transmutation of lead into gold.

A. unrealistic

B. indispensable

C. historical

D. inharmonious

I had assumed that my talent-show fiasco meant that I would never have to play the piano again. But two days later, after school, my mother came out of the kitchen and saw me watching TV.

"Four clock," she reminded me, as if it were any other day. I was stunned, as though she were asking me to go through the talent-show torture again. I planted myself more squarely in front of the TV.

"Turn off TV," she called from the kitchen five minutes later. I didn't budge. And then I decided, I didn't have to do what mother said anymore. I wasn't her slave. This wasn't China. I had listened to her before, and look what happened she was the stupid one.

She came out of the kitchen and stood in the arched entryway of the living room. "Four clock," she said once again, louder.

"I'm not going to play anymore," I said nonchalantly. "Why should I? I'm not a genius."

She stood in front of the TV. I saw that her chest was heaving up and down in an angry way.

"No!" I said, and I now felt stronger, as if my true self had finally emerged. So this was what had been inside me all along.

"No! I won't!" I screamed. She snapped off the TV, yanked me by the arm and pulled me off the floor. She was frighteningly strong, half pulling, half carrying me towards the piano as I kicked the throw rugs under my feet. She lifted me up onto the hard bench. I was sobbing by now, looking at her bitterly. Her chest was heaving even more and her mouth was open, smiling crazily as if she were pleased that I was crying.

"You want me to be something that I'm not!" I sobbed. "I'll never be the kind of daughter you want me to be!"

"Only two kinds of daughters," she shouted in Chinese. "Those who are obedient and those who follow their own mind! Only one kind of daughter can live in this house. Obedient daughter!"

"Then I wish I weren't your daughter, I wish you weren't my mother," I shouted. As I said these things I got scared. It felt like worms and toads and slimy things crawling out of my chest, but it also felt good, that this awful side of me had surfaced, at last.

"Too late to change this," my mother said shrilly.

And I could sense her anger rising to its breaking point. I wanted see it spill over. And that's when I remembered the babies she had lost in China, the ones we never talked about. "Then I wish I'd never been born!" I shouted. "I wish I were dead! Like them."

It was as if I had said magic words. Alakazam!—her face went blank, her mouth closed, her arms went slack, and she backed out of the room, stunned, as if she were blowing away like a small brown leaf, thin, brittle, lifeless.

It was not the only disappointment my mother felt in me. In the years that followed, I failed her many times, each time asserting my will, my right to fall short of expectations. I didn't get straight A's. I didn't become class president. I didn't get into Stanford. I dropped out of college.

Unlike my mother, I did not believe I could be anything I wanted to be, I could only be me.

And for all those years we never talked about the disaster at the recital or my terrible declarations afterward at the piano bench. Neither of us talked about it again, as if it were a betrayal that was now unspeakable. So I never found a way to ask her why she had hoped for something so large that failure was inevitable.

And even worse, I never asked her about what frightened me the most: Why had she given up hope?

For after our struggle at the piano, she never mentioned my playing again. The lessons stopped. The lid to the piano was closed shutting out the dust, my misery, and her dreams.

(1,476 words, taken from The Two Kinds by Amy Tan)

- 1. My Debut turned out to be a disaster because I was over-concerned about my appearance.
- 2. The audience pretended that they had heard nothing wrong at all and shouted "Bravo! Bravo! Well done!" to encourage me.
- 3. Waverly was sympathetic to me about my screwing up the piano play in front of the audience.
- 4. By saying "This wasn't China." I meant I didn't want to be obedient to my mother any more like what a Chinese girl would do in China.
- 5. My mother didn't force me to play the piano again after the terrible struggle.

# art 4 Reading Comprehension Test

## Section A

Directions: Read the following passages. Choose the best answer to each question.

### Passage 1

As the twentieth century began, the importance of formal education in the United States increased. The frontier had mostly disappeared and by 1910 most Americans lived in towns and cities. Industrialization and the bureaucratization of economic line life combined with a new emphasis upon credentials and expertise to make schooling increasingly important for economic and social mobility. Increasingly, too, schools were viewed as the most important means of integrating immigrants into American society.

The arrival of a great wave of southern and eastern European immigrants at the turn of the century coincided with and contributed to an enormous expansion of formal schooling. By

# Passage 2

Sending a child to school in England is a step which many parents do not find easy to take. In theory, at least, the problem is that there are very many choices to make. Let us try to list some of the alternatives between which parents are forced to decide. To begin with, they may ask themselves whether they would like their child to go to a single-sex school or a co-educational school. They may also consider whether he should go to a school which is connected to a particular church or religious group, or whether the school should have no such connections. Another decision is whether the school should be one of the vast majority financed by the state or one of the very small but influential minority of private schools, though this choice is, of course, only available to the small number of those who can pay. Also connected with the question of money is whether the child should go to a boarding school or live at home. Then there is the question of what the child should do at school. Should it be a school whose curriculum lays emphasis, for instance, on necessary skills, such as reading, writing and mathematics, or one which pays more attention to developing the child's personality, morally, emotionally and socially? Finally, with dissatisfaction with conventional education as great as it is in some circles in England and certainly in the USA, the question might even arise in the parents' minds as to whether the child should be compelled to go to school at all. Although in practice, some parents may not think twice about any of these choices and send their children to the only school available in the immediate neighborhood, any parent who is interested enough can insist that as many choices as possible be made open to him, and the system is theoretically supposed to provide them.

(317 words)

D. motivated

- 6. What makes the decision of English parents to send their children to school very difficult?
  - A. Some parents are willing to educate their children by themselves.
  - B. There are too many options for parents to choose from.
  - C. English parents are overly indecisive.
  - D. Schools available to their children are quite limited.
- 7. The word "co-educational" in Line 5 most probably means \_\_\_\_\_.

  A. boarding B. private C. instructional D. mixed-gender

  8. The word "compelled" in Line 18 is closest in meaning to \_\_\_\_\_.
- A. convicted B. evoked C. forced
- 9. Which of the following statements is true?
  - A. Many state schools are exclusive to students who are from rich families.
  - B. Britons are quite happy with the quality of traditional education.
  - C. Most parents would choose schools in the neighborhood for their children after careful consideration.
  - D. Most schools in England are sponsored by the State.